HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JANUARY 28, 2020 - 7:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:00 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, January 28th. 

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 64
	$ 385,264.34

	Vendor Warrant
	# 65
	$ 240,672.26

	Withholding Warrant
	# 66
	$ 139,972.10

	Ambulance Commitment

from 1/6/20 – 1/12/20
	for
	$   63,886.21

	Ambulance Commitment

from 1/13/20 – 1/19/20
	for
	$   26,430.86


APPROVED WARRANT

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 67 
	$ 141,353.16 


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bill:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	KP Law, P.C. (legal/December) ……………………………….
	$ 5,434.04


APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............  

Express Newspapers (ad/In Season Rest./alter premises) ……...

Powers & Sullivan, LLC (audit yr. end 6/30/19) …………........
	$   1,433.85

$        42.00

$ 12,000.00


Selectmen Meeting – January 28, 2020




                         Page 2

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Timothy Fabrowski - interview for Planning Board
Garron asked why he wants to be on the Planning Board, and he said he thinks the Planning Board could use him.  He has been on this side of the table and that side (meaning the Planning Board) could use a guy that’s been on this side.  He owns a real estate company, construction company and has been self-employed since the eighties.
Garron asked if he has been to any of the meetings and he said he has been on this side asking.  He said there is so much to it and in order to get anything passed you have to go before all the departments before you can get to the Planning, so once you get on the other side of the table, being the on Planning Board, to know what they had to go through before they got there is educational.  

Millias asked to correct him if he is wrong but did he hear he was planning to move to Bridgewater and Fabrowski said he lived in Bridgewater.  Millias thought he heard that he was in the process or at least considering selling and moving back to Bridgewater.  He said he lives here in Halifax and owns a lot of property in different places.  Millias did say if that is the case him moving to another town him being on the Planning Board would not be helpful at this point in time.  Fabrowski said if it put him at ease, he took primary residence in his own subdivision for tax purposes so he wouldn’t be able to move for at least two years.
Millias asked if he did real estate transactions in town and he said yes and all through Massachusetts.  Millias then asked if he sells or does he have other agents working for him and he said he has independent agents working under him, he is a broker and a broker has agents.  Millias understood how it worked and just wanted to get a sense seeing as we have issues with conflicts of interest here and there, he wanted clarification.
Andrews asked if he has attended Town Meeting in Halifax before and Fabrowski said no as he just got residence here a few months ago.
Garron asked what his opinion was on building and he said well, the Building Department itself seems to be working okay and he gets along with Rob if that’s what you mean, but the State keeps changing the rules.  Millias thinks Garron was referring to his feelings on development and Fabrowski honestly thinks the more you build the better and to lower the taxes to bring the people in.  To him the Town seems like it is starving as a business but there are no incentives.  
Millias asked what would the incentives be and he said you would have to sit down and figure that out you have to work with the people and make it happen.  To him it seemed like an uphill battle when he was trying to get his subdivision which would bring revenue to the Town.  When he was presenting his plans he was asked what are you building, what is it going to bring in, not for revenue but what type of people will it bring in  will it be a business man, a blue-collar or someone picking up the carts at Walmart.  It should have been what are you going to be building, how big are the houses, is there going to be bedrooms is it going to be condos.   Instead it really wasn’t presented that way it was do you have your frontage, your setback, do you have this do you have that.  The town to him seems like it is starving, the taxes are high, we don’t have a lot to offer, we need to start building, we’ve got to look at the numbers
Andrews asked what type of things does he want to build and Fabrowski said he would talk among the Board and said there is no commercial or industrial businesses here.  Andrews said Halifax has a flat tax rate, so everyone’s taxed the same … that is an incentive.  Fabrowski asked an incentive for who … the commercial and industrial, but they are not here.  Andrews said the biggest issue is the distance from the highway, so we are a ‘bedroom’ community and are lucky to have the commercial development we have.  If he has ideas on commercial that would be great but adding more residential would just exacerbate the problem.  
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Fabrowski said you need to you follow the money - Walmart, Dunkin’ Donuts and Stop & Shop don’t come here unless there is a reason.  If he knew the taxes were as high as they are, he would not have built what he is building.  Millias asked isn’t that what you research before you build.
Fabrowski said if you head towards the water in either direction, it is getting built up so there is nothing left hence it is starting to trickle this way, so he did do his research and it is working.  If he wanted to make a quick hit and get out, he could have built a bunch of capes and ranches but that would have crushed the town filling it up with low revenue, and that is not going to do anyone any favors.  Millias said except for the fact people could only afford those types of house.  
Planning Board – Joint Vote to fill Planning Board Vacancy
Seelig explained that each person gets one vote, the Board could nominate one of the candidates that were interviewed – it does require four votes out of seven because it is a majority of the eligible voters.  
Millias stated he would like to nominate someone, and Andrews was in agreement with that. Seelig added anyone from the BOS and the Planning Board could nominate someone. 
Gordon R. Andrews said as the Planning Board Chairman, they are looking to fill the position and one of the things is we need someone who does not have an agenda.  There is going to be an election in May and whoever gets the appointment is going to have to run for it.  
Millias added that they have the option of not voting anybody and it can be left vacant until the election in May.  Whoever is really interested can go through the motions of pulling the papers and running for it.
Gordon R. Andrews said they would like to fill the position and they do not see anything major coming up between now and May, so they necessarily don’t have to mandate right now.  
Garron stated that everybody the BOS interviewed has an agenda.  Just in the way the presentation was made, there is an agenda to start.  Gordon R. Andrews said everybody has their opinion but to my point it is great that they put this out there and actually have candidates because we usually we only get one person to come forward so to have four he thinks it is a great people that are looking to do something and want to step up.  So, if they were going to do it a nomination would work as well.
Troup stated where everybody has come out it would be great to not to waste their time and get another point of view from a Town member.  Personally, she thinks they should pick somebody who isn’t already on a Board or Committee because we do not want to detour people to come forward.  She is encouraged that so many people have stepped up.
Marline Amedee – 21 Jordan Road

Stated where so many people come forward putting off until the election is it a disadvantage for the Planning Board.  She further said everyone has an agenda which is to move the town forward because we are the life of the town and for kids, for grandkids and the production of the town.  So, if we don’t have an agenda, why would we be here.  We want to see our town move forward so she thinks we should get someone who has stepped to fill the vacancy until May.  
Millias said it was just an option.
Garron thinks she might be correct about agendas but what he has heard ‘he’s a positive or negative person’.  At least three of the individuals the BOS interviewed have a connection to the Planning Board in some form or another and he does not think that is good.  He would like to see somebody with fresh thoughts coming in and having no agenda whether it is negative or positive.
Millias said that everybody who has applied for this job has an agenda, and he does not know what that agenda is other than service.  
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Everybody coming here is slanted from a direction, everybody has an association with somebody else, that’s why he brought up holding off.  He said it is nice that we have all these people, but everybody is too connected to everybody else that is his opinion.  He thinks is cleaner – let people pull papers, run for it in May.  He does not want to cripple the Planning Board but let the people decide this not us because everyone has come in here slanted.  He believes that Ms. DiSesa has a working relationship with Mr. Fabrowski in the real estate business, is that an accurate statement and she said yes.  Millias said that did not come forward and this is kind of where he is going with this.  Ms. DiSesa said she had said that she sold real estate. 
DiSesa said this is a small town and Millias said he understand that but said everybody is connected to someone but more closely related in terms of thought and everything else.  That’s why he thinks they should run for the position.  
David Mascio said that there are a lot of connections within the town and officials and family members and spouses and children.  Millias understood that and said here is an opportunity to let people run for election and then get elected.  

DiSesa asked then why did they come meet with everyone and Millias because that was not obvious at the beginning and Mr. Andrews didn’t bring the whole fact that everybody has an agenda.
Mascio said that he has a strong agenda for this town because he three little kids that he has to raise.  Millias said he has agenda for this town and has been here for 45 years.
Mascio want to make sure they get through this life and this town stays the way it is respectively, is his agenda to keep the structure of what this town is.  
Millias said there is a reason why the town has been kept in a particular way because people worked hard at it, which Mascio agreed with.   Mascio heard everybody’s opinions on this and bring more commercial into this town is not necessarily is what it needs as we have vacant commercial buildings all over the place.  Millias said we have tried we’ve all tried over the years; we have studies and we all knew what the conclusion was going to be, we’re not located in such a way as to draw people and thankfully we have O’Riley Auto Parts coming in.  
Mark Millias wanted to clear some things up: one – we actually have interest in this.  There are four people who are willing to volunteer their time and are interested and it would be crazy to lose that.  As far as the direction of the town, everyone should understand that the Planning Board does not develop the town.  We also deal with the proposals that are put in front of us.  People who own a piece of property come to us and say this is what I’d like to do with that, is this possible and we try to work with them but as far as the direction of what they want to do with the property, that is not necessarily what the Planning Board does.  Those are the two things and he would like to move forward with the voting process because that is what they are here for right now. 
Mascio’s understanding is that the Boards in the town are here to help the town’s people to get further in life with their homes or whatever.  The members of the Planning Board are assisting the residents, volunteering their time and are elected to help the town’s people who don’t understand the things that you have to do.  So that is really what he feels being a member of the Board would be.  He gets what Millias is saying about it being slanted as there is a lot of intertwined stuff going on but if somebody volunteers and they don’t show up to do it, it was a mistake.  Garron thinks they need to take the time to run for this position and Mascio agreed with him. 
Garron motioned that they don’t take a vote tonight and Millias seconded the motion.  
It asked if they were looking for a discussion and Millias said and/or vote?

Selectmen Meeting – January 28, 2020




                         Page 5
Troup thinks that would be really a detriment to everybody who stepped forward.  Let’s put someone on for a couple months as a trial period until the election for a trial period where they can find out if they like it or not and/or to run or not run in May because it is a lot or work, reading, upkeep and knowledge.  She further said it would not be fair not to give them a chance to be on the PB when they have been asking since November and they have been dragging it out and the applicants have been here two or three times for this.  It would be a big mistake for the town, to wait after having people who want to volunteer.  
With that being said Garron said it has not changed his position.  
Millias asked if they wanted to vote?
Troup asked if everyone votes and Millias said yes and said anything that happens requires four people in the affirmative no matter what the motion is. 
Troup asked even in this motion now and Millias yes.
Gordon C. Andrews voted no
Millias voted yes
Garron voted yes
Troup voted no 
Karlis Skulte voted no. 

Mark Millias voted no and said his no vote is to not wait.
Gordon R. Andrews voted no 
Seelig recommend that they open the nominations.
Millias nominated Alan Dias.
Andrews nominated Ashley DiSesa.
Karlis Skulte asked if these are just people that we’re all going to vote on as opposed to casting our votes at this point.
Andrews asked if the nomination that has to be seconded because right now the nominations are open.  Seelig said there is nothing in the State law about seconding and he recommends that they do the nominations simply so that you have if you wanted to reduce the number of candidates you could do that.  He said if there are any other candidates the voters want to nominate then this is the time to do so and if not, he recommends that the nominations be closed.

Garron closed the nominations.  

Seelig said to do a roll-call vote where each person votes.
The Board of Selectmen and the Planning Board voted as follows to elect Ashley DiSesa of 17 Riders Way to the Planning Board, term to expire May 16, 2020:

	Board of Selectmen
	Troy Garron

Gordon C. Andrews
	yes

yes

	Planning Board
	Gordon R. Andrews

Karlis Skulte

Amy Troup 
	yes

yes

yes
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Alexander Mazin – Bud’s Good – Host Community Agreement
Attorney Mayo sent the latest draft of the proposed Host Community Agreement to the Board and Seelig has forwarded it to Bud’s Goods.  The revised agreement covers the following issues that were raised during the last few weeks:
· Procedures relating to complaints from abutters including when the Town could investigate these complaints

· Trying to better define the actual work being done on the parcel (indoor propagation – starting the plants – and outdoor cultivation, but not processing or retail sales)

· “Most favored nation” status for the Town

· How to determine a proper wholesale price for the product if Bud’s Goods sells the product internally

· “Reasonable costs” related to the Community Impact Fee

· Renewal process for the HCA

Andrews asked if there was a difference in the quality between indoor and outdoor and Mazin said yes, an indoor facility has climate control at all times and more of a yield for the product and outdoor is susceptible to the climate of the season.  There is no difference if you are using indoor or outdoor product once you start processing it down to a crude oil and start separating certain compounds (the chemistry part of the process).  Andrews then asked if there were any outdoor facilities in Massachusetts to compare this to and Seelig said there was one in Truro.  Andrews would like to have a minimum so they can have some control over it.  Mazin does not know what the minimum is but is not opposed to something.  He asked if they would like a price per pound instead of a percentage of sales and Seelig said he does not think they can do that.  Andrews wants language in there to cover the Town if there are arm’s length transactions.  Mazin understands the concern because it is challenging to set a price because it is a commodity.  Millias said having other arm’s length companies/transactions seems like the only way to compare to.  
Andrews asked once this process gets working would he be able to lease the land out to someone else who could have another 100,000 square feet.  Mazin has not thought of that but in California stacking license is something companies do.  He is not looking into getting into that because if someone does not know what they are doing, and he does and if they use a product on their plants and it was to blow to his he could be at risk.   Mazin is more focused working with the State to try to increase that 100,00 square foot limit than any other activity.  
Garron asked where he is in his licensing process and he stated the following:
· Worcester retail store is under construction with anticipation of opening this summer

· in the process of building a retail location on the Abington/Weymouth line 

· he was just awarded his third retail license in Watertown 

· he has his Lakeville facility which he looks to use as his manufacturing facility 

· Halifax for his outdoor cultivation 
Garron thinks the people would like to know who they are inviting in their town and Mazin said that he native of Massachusetts - grew up in Worcester and is a Babson College graduate.  His goal is to build a successful business here in Massachusetts.  The reason he is pushing for this outdoor is because there is not an abundance of this type of grow and there is a movement in this industry.  Indoor facilities just don’t make it due to the environmental impact, the sustainability and cost factor.
Seelig informed the Fire Chief about a possible water line and he did not make any response about the need for it.  No other board or committee provided any comments about the need for a water line.  
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A water line may benefit other property owners along the street and if the Town is to incur this expense due to the marijuana facility it is likely that the cost would be “taken off the top” from any Community Impact Fee payments.  Seelig recommends that they do not put anything in there about this simply because he thinks that there will other steps in the site plan and the special permit where there can be a more through discussion about the needs for water.  The revisions will be written into the HCA and brought back to the BOS on February 11th.  
George Latini – In Season Restaurant d/b/a Lakeside Villa – Alter Premises
The actual hearing on altering the premises at In Season Restaurant, d/b/a Lakeside Villa has been postponed to February 11th at 7:45 p.m., the Board can, informally, hear from interested parties on this matter if anyone is present (no one came forward).  Mr. Latini was present and explained that he wanted to extend his liquor license to the whole building. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Reappointment – Taunton River Stewardship Council – William Hinkley
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously reappointed William Hinkley to the Taunton River Stewardship Council, term to expire January 23, 2022.

Earth Removal – John Peck
Joseph Peck visited the Selectmen’s Office last week to obtain application information to file for a permit for the work that was done on his father’s property on Thompson Street.  As of now, he has not returned anything.  The hearing (Town of Halifax Selectmen v. John Peck) with the Clerk Magistrate is scheduled February 3rd at 2 p.m.  The Board may wish to consider requesting a delay (a month) to allow Joseph Peck to file an application on behalf of his father.

Moved by Garron and second by Millias, the Board voted as follows to request a month delay for the hearing with the Clerk Magistrate regarding the above parties: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	No


Aldana Road/Plymouth County/Division of Fisheries and Wildlife
Seelig has forwarded a revised P & S (from Attorney Mayo) to Plymouth County for the Town to purchase the County’s share of Parcels A and B.  Joan Pierce has not received a draft of the “Article 97” legislation.  No action needed tonight.

Fieldstone Horse Shows
The office has received the 2020 dates from Scott Clawson.  He has a copy of the new consent agreement signed by all parties and has been notified that the consent agreement cannot take effect until the judge in the case approves it.  The new consent agreement is needed to allow the number of proposed show days (34) as the old agreement allows for 30 and the new one allows for 38.  Departments have been notified.

Recycling Abatement Request for FY2020 – Bill #531
An abatement was received on January 24th with the necessary paperwork from the private hauler but there was no explanation as to why the Board should approve this several months after the deadline for abatements.
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Garron said that they should stick to the standards they set regarding receiving abatements after the deadline.  Millias stated that if they deny one abatement then they should deny all.  Andrews felt that they should not be charged for a service they are not receiving.
Moved by Garron and second by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to deny the abatement request based on the fact that it was received after the deadline date.   

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Susan Lawless - Discussion on COA 

Lawless came in tonight to update the Board on what she has been doing since becoming the director a month and a half ago and what her plans are both short and long-term.  
She began by saying that at this time she cannot build programs because they we don’t have room for people.  She plans on adding more exercise programs and will use the Great but problem with that is there seems to be like a disconnect when we send people to other locations for classes such as having the art class down at the museum – we never see those people anymore, so they don’t know what’s going on at the Council, it is  hard to get information to them.
The next thing she stated was that she purchased a new minivan, because they were using the big van to take one person into Boston for medical appointments and a lot of miles are being put on the vans and repairs are being done on them.  Having the smaller van will elevate some of this.  
Garron asked where the money came from for the van and she said from a earmark grant, which initially was to be used to fix the parking lot.  she has spoken to the Highway Surveyor so see what he can do to make the parking lot better in the spring.  Seelig asked if she contacted the State to get permission about changing it up, she said she did and explained the reasoning to them. 
Next thing she said is that they are making changes with the kiosk because it is being used a lot more now.  What the kiosk does is it tracks the usage of the Council - people sign in/sign out – it is a great tool.  She further said that a lot of the programs are funded by grants and they require a lot of reporting in order to get the grant, so this gives her all the statistics she needs when applying for these grants.  
Lawless feels that the receptionist position has a lot on them, and she is trying to make sure that other people are putting their own stuff in and it doesn’t all fall on that position.

She spoke with Senator Brady about the whole GATRA situation and he did say he would be contacting her and Kathy LaNatra to talk about that again.  Seelig said that him and his colleague over in Plympton met with representatives from GATRA a couple of weeks ago, and he is trying to get an agreement from GATRA to provide service for all residents here in Halifax.  Lawless said she just found out that there is a GATRA for Medical program, as long as the financial guidelines are met, they could drop a resident at the Big Lot in Kingston and GATRA Medical would take them to Boston.  They have to have that signed off by their primary care.  This was an interesting option for people, because sometimes she has to turn people down because she does not have the staffing to provide transportation to everyone.
Garron asked if there was any progress on the roof and lawless said she has not gotten an update.  Seelig said if the Building Committee wants the Board can declare it an emergency and we can start spending money, even if the money that hasn’t been appropriated yet, but we do need to follow some of the procurement guidelines.  The first step would be that the M&SBC will need to have an engineer or architect do a plan for the roof.  

Another thing Lawless did was create an email group with all local Council on Aging Directors which has been very helpful as they are able to share resources.
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She did have ask if there was a petty cash fund to pay for stuff for the programs and parties and Seelig said a couple of departments have small petty cash accounts, usually like $50 and she could ask the Town Accountant about doing something like that.  
Seelig then wanted to touch upon the campus concept that has been talked about and dedicate a committee of some sort for this project.  
Millias where they are talking about a lot of departments and a lot of buildings and a lot of things, he thinks they need to do something a little more dramatic in terms of a committee structure with input from everybody including the Council on Aging, because everybody is  affected.  We just need to get input and try to narrow it down and before we do an assessment or hire somebody to do an assessment, we need to kind of focus in on what we want and set some parameters.  This needs to be a ‘global’ approach where everyone is involved including the Finance Committee, not just reporting to them once in a while, but having someone there who sees the nitty-gritty of it and be able to communicate it better.  it is going to be a huge effort.
Lawless asked when did they think this would happen and Millias said he was not sure if Campbell was referring to getting it all done or getting it conceptually started but either way he did not see it happening this town meeting May but maybe the next one – 2021 – we might be able to get at least far enough to have some conceptual thought and have some estimating.  But the problem is that we were talking about three million for a COA center and we could not get that done, this is going to be much bigger even though it takes care of a lot more needs.  Not to mention we have a tremendous amount of road work that needs to be done and two bridges that are practically collapsed.  

A woman in audience said there was talk about looping Halifax, Plympton and Carver together and asked if anything ever become of that?  Seelig said that they were waiting to appoint a new COA Director and then the new Director could meet with her counterparts in Carver and Plympton and publicize the activities in all three communities to see if people were willing to travel to other communities for them.  Because if we are doing a regional idea of a Council on Aging we have to see if people are willing to make the trip.  We talked about GATRA – if we provide better transportation service to the folks who need the elder bus, they have more availability to make that trip and go to those other communities.  Millias does not see elders from South Carver likely to want to make the trip.
Lawless thinks if any community was to regionalize with Halifax it would be Plympton and Millias thinks in the end there will not be much support from the other towns.  She said that is the kind of the feedback she has gotten from the seniors.
Millias knows that Plympton is trying to expand their program a little bit, they received a grant for a lift that is going to help get people into the Town Hall.  They have taken over an area downstairs that they are going to try to make more accessible for classes.  Again, this does not mean we can’t work on something and thinks Plympton is the natural partner, if Halifax is going to have any partners.
Seelig said there is nothing preventing us from encouraging people to go back and forth between the two or three communities as we get people who go to other communities.  
Karlis Skulte asked what their thoughts are on this “campus concept” and where it will be.  Seelig explained that the town has various parcels of land between Carver, South and Plymouth Streets that interconnect.  We have facilities on those parcels and the idea is that we could have a combination on that parcel of fire & police, a Council on Aging, moving playing fields around, community center.  We then will have existing facilities that can be transformed into other departments.
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Police Chief Chaves explained that they prepared a survey asking the department heads what their future needs were going to be.  Basically, the Council on Aging is the building needing the most because the roof is falling apart and there is no handicap access.  So, the plan is to move the Council on Aging to the police station where there is an elevator and a kitchen.  The department has too much space and was not constructed to be a modern police station – it was schoolhouse that was remodeled into a police station, so we have a lot of rooms that could facilitate the Council on Aging.  Then the fire department and police department would someday be in one building with a community room that can be utilized for meetings and the community.  The Building Maintenance and Water Department would go to the fire department freeing up space at the Highway Department, because all the equipment from the Water Department and Building Maintenance is at the highway barn.  The initial plans was that the ball fields would be moved up a little bit but there is a parcel of land that is behind the police station – 49 Carver – that the town might be able to acquire and if that happens the fields could stay where they are.
Skulte asked what would become of the former Council on Aging building and the Police Chief said they would refurbish that building.  Andrews said that we are going to have to spend money on it to fix the roof because the town does own it.  
HOPS 5K Race & Ribbon Cutting Ceremony
Lawless also wanted to ask on behalf of the Friends of HOPS permission for their annual 5K race which will be on May 17th.  another thing she wanted to ask was because HOPS didn’t have a grand opening of a playground, they were going to do a ribbon-cutting ceremony after the race, and they wondered if one or all of Selectmen could attend. 
Millias asked if there was any progress with the bricks and Lawless said that a pavilion is going to be built by one of the Eagle Scouts as his project and they are going to incorporate the brick walkway with that.  
Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously granted permission to the Friends of HOPS to hold their 7th Annual Hops for HOPS 5K Race/Walk on Sunday, May 17, 2020.
Bill Pond – 40 Oak Place - unpaved roads
Mr. Pond is looking for help from the BOS to help the citizens of Halifax who live on dirt roads.  He knows nothing about repairs but has read that the three most important things you need is a grader, a heavy roller and the actual aggregate that you’re putting on the ground.  He is not asking to pave the dirt roads but just wants it so they can drive down the roads without losing a wheel.  What the Highway Department does is just run their trucks back and forth a few times and then you can see the center of the road is never touched.  He further said seeing as buying a new grader is very expensive, he was wondering if we can get involved with another town that is experiencing the has the same problem (having no grader) and work with them. 

Millias said that it is all about money and trying to budget for – we’ve got two bridges that were in desperate need of repair.  Pond then said that there is a by-law too that we’re supposed to take care of the town’s roads that are private roads.  Millias said Oak Place actually is not a road, it was an easement across somebody’s land and gets a little complicated.  He added that the Highway Surveyor had commented that he was looking at some used equipment to see if we could find something to incorporate. 

Pond asked if the State could help us because this is something that’s obviously is impacting road traffic and emergency vehicles coming down the street.  to that statement Millias said that is why most roads maintained, even dirt roads and private ways have to have access for emergency vehicles.  
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Garron said as much as they want to help it is the townspeople who vote the money that is necessary to repair roads, to buy the equipment, so we can’t always put all the blame on the Highway Surveyor because the town has got to be supportive.  

Pond suggested using the money in the snow budget should we not use it and Garron said that money goes back to the community.

Andrews further explained that money is moved out of that line and spent in other lines at the Special Town Meeting.  Pond said to move it into the road-fixing, because snow plowing, road repairing – it’s very similar in his mind and Millias said that could be an Article but a citizen would have to bring it forward.  Seelig said a Citizen’s Petition could be submitted with ten signatures for the Annual Town Meeting and if they wanted to move money from a line item, they would have to do a separate Article.

Pond asked if we could hire somebody if we don’t have the equipment.  Hayward said he does hire somebody twice a year to come out and grade the roads and his staff goes out when they can and uses the scrape box – it not going to get the road perfect, but it helps for a little while.  

Pond suggested buying a roller as they are only $10,000.  Hayward said the ones used today are $20,000 to $30,000 for the size roller he needs.  Pond then said he saw a brand new 5,000-pound roller for $15,290 and Hayward said they need a bigger one than that.  

Pond said because the roller is too much, you are going to just keep going over it with the town trucks and Hayward said the plan is to fix it, but in the by-law it states that they are to grade private ways two times a year and that’s why he hires a company that has a grader.  

Pond suggested that they level it afterwards because it’s not working with a grader and hayward said they do not have a full-size roller – they have a small one for when they do patch work.  

Hayward then stated that even if he was to go down there with a full-size grader there is no place to work.  People put up ‘no trespassing’ or ‘private property’ – they can’t even get near a rock wall someone put up because they complain about them touching it.  There is no place we can get the water to go off the road because residents don’t want the water going in their yards.  So, there is no way to do the work without putting the stuff somewhere.  Pond thought everybody on his street was on board with getting the road fixed but maybe he missed somebody.  Hayward said another resident does not want him within four feet of his stone wall, which is on the dirt road, and that is the worst part of the road. 
Marline Amedee – 21 Jordan Road

She said that she has called many times and Hayward said there is a bad spot in the middle.  He said it is the same thing on one side of the road a resident has chickens and they don’t want the water to go on that side and the other side there are people’s yards.  Amedee said that is her yard and does not have a problem with it going in her yard as long as she has a road. 
Garron asked when the last time he grader and when is the next time and Hayward said the next time it is graded will be in the spring and the last time was in the fall.  They went down there  couple weeks ago with the loader and some gravel and stone and tried to fill it up, but to do it right you need to tear up the road, fill it in and roll it but the town does not have a roller so the best he can do is drive back and forth try and smooth it out.  
Hayward said at one time they did have a 1960 grader, but it was auctioned it off because it was unsafe and to replace the parts on it was going to be too expensive.  It is not that he does not want to do the work it is a safety issue and does not want the Town to be liable should something happen.  
Garron asked what his plan is for Town Meeting and he said that he is trying to get money to do work on the roads and getting a backhoe.  
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As far as grader what he is going to do is keep two years’ worth of records on the sweeper, grader and catch basin to see how much we are spending on renting and paying companies to come in instead of owning our own.
Pond asked if Hayward could rent a roller next time to see how it last good it does and how long it lasts.  He understands what he is saying, but there are paved roads that are falling apart also.
Andrews asked what was the citizens’ petition that Pond put in and Seelig said he wanted a sum of money for the dirt roads in town, whether they were private or public.  He said that they will need to out to bid between now and May, get a number to present at Town Meeting.
Amedee asked what the cost is to pave the road and Hayward said that Jordon Road is a private road that has not been accepted by the town.  She stated that people living on that road are paying taxes.
Millias said that she would have to put in a petition to accept the road to begin with.  You can put an Article in the Town Meeting and speak to it and see if you can get everybody to agree to accepting it. 
Hayward said for the snow and ice money last year they didn’t used it was needed for insurance and he bought a plow and a sander.  He has a sander that is broken so that will be another $5,000 for a used one.  

Garron stated that this does not solve his problem at the moment, but Hayward is aware of it.  He added to have his neighbors sign the petition and to come to Town Meeting to vote on it.    
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Campus Building Concept
Two weeks ago, department heads met with the Selectmen about the possibility of a “campus” building project involving several departments.  Seelig asked the Board if they wanted to wish to create and appoint a separate committee to continue investigating this possibility?
Millias and Andrews are in favor of having a committee.  It was said that the committee should consist of department heads and member/members of Capital Planning, Youth & Recreation, Conservation and the Building Committee.  Garron added that the public should be involved because they too will be using the building and we need to bring everyone together on this.  Seelig will draft a memo to the department heads.  
Memorial Day 
At the meeting the BOS had with David Walsh the following was discussed:

· Establish a Memorial Day Committee
· Instruct the parade organizers to have the military units march first in the parade
· Encourage those attending the observance to go with the honor guard when it marches across the street and also to the memorial stone to hear the words of the chaplains
· Encourage the Committee to work with the Elementary School to increase student awareness of veterans and possibly more of a connection to the Memorial Day observances
· VFW Post 6258 requested that its meetings be included in the rotation on the digital sign at the Fire Station.
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Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to establish a Memorial Day Committee, comprised of the following members:

Wil Corey 

Veterans’ Agent
Steven Littlefield 
Assistant Veterans’ Agent
David Walsh 

VFW member 
two (2) Citizens at Large
Roads International v. Bidding Out/Highway Project Workforce
Andrews wanted to toss around the idea of possibly hiring additional personnel instead of paying outside contractors and then maybe working with other communities to have a regional workforce for projects.   he further explained that instead of bidding out projects, we buy the equipment, add staff and they go do the work.  So instead of Hayward spending money for the roads every year the town comes up with the money for labor and equipment and we get the work done instead of bidding out.   Hayward thought it sounded good but did not know if it was feasible because a paving crew has five or six guys so if were to hire around ten people what do we do with them for the rest of the year.  Andrews said if you had that crew from May to November the town would save money internally because Hayward would have control when projects get done and the quality.  Millias suggested that in the down time we could find things for them to do plus they could be available for plowing.  Hayward stated it sounds like a good plan and he will look into it but just not sure how it would work.  Andrews said if Hayward caught up on all his work and had the crew available, we then could send the crew to anther town and do work.  He explained the reasoning for this concept is because there is not enough money in the budget to bond six million dollars every two years to do the roads.  Hayward asked if you go to another town will that Union fight us for going into that town and Andrews said if the Union is not doing any of the work, he does not understand why a town Union would fight it because they will be growing.  Hayward brought up the point that if we were to do regional work for other towns and the equipment break or if you go to a job sight and it is already broken who pays for it.  Millias said it you are buying the equipment specifically for a job then it is not taking any of his equipment off his day to day duties.  Again, Hayward said it sound good and will look into it.  
Pine Street Bridge - MassDOT Inspection
The office has received the inspection report from October 2019 and as known there were no surprises about the condition.  A copy of the report has sent to Highway Surveyor with a request for an update about the engineering/construction process.

Andrews v. Halifax
The judge in this case has denied Andrews motion for a new trial and/or to amend the judgment in this case.  Andrews and/or the Party Trust have 30 days to appeal the case to a higher court.

Back Taxes – Owners and Officers
Under Chapter 183 of the Town’s by-laws:
The Board of Selectmen may waive such denial, suspension or revocation if it finds there is no direct or indirect business interest by the property owner, its officers or stockholders, if any, or members of his immediate family as defined in Massachusetts General Laws Ch. 268, §1, in the business or activity conducted in or on said property.
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Also, under MGL, Chapter 40, Section 57:

(d)  The Board of Selectmen may waive such denial, suspension or revocation if it finds there is no direct or indirect business interest by the property owner, its officers or stockholders, if any, or members of his immediate family, as defined in section one of chapter two hundred and sixty-eight A in the business or activity conducted in or on said property.

As there is some intersection between the owners and/or officers of the Peck Family Trust, R&J, LLC, and Halifax Investments d/b/a, Seelig asked the does the Board if they want to start the revocation process again on that basis and asked if they wanted him to consult with Attorney Mayo.
Joseph Peck paid $8,000 of the back taxes last week and met with Pam Adduci about setting up a payment plan and Robert Peck talked with her today about paying the full amount owed by R&J (about $56K not including the May 2020 tax bill).
Millias suggested following up on this at their next meeting and pointed out that if they revoke the license then they won’t get any money.  Garron asked if they wanted to suspend until they see if the arrangement has been made with Adduci.  It was decided they would get an update on February 11th.  
Zoning By-Laws - Floodplains
This part of the zoning by-law will need to be updated to include references to new floodplains maps along with FEMA requirements to include a “Statement of Purpose” and a paragraph referencing floodplain data.  Seelig is working with the State to confirm what language is needed and bring this to the Board on February 11th for the Board to then submit to the Planning Board for the necessary public hearing.

Zoning By-Laws – Multi Family 

Various town officials met with Attorney Amy Kwesell last Tuesday to continue work on possible amendments to the sections of the zoning by-law.  She will be back on February 18th at 7 p.m. with a proposed amendment that could be considered by the Planning Board at a public hearing in March.  

There was some discussion about Chapter 40A, Section 5 which reads in part:

No proposed zoning ordinance or by-law which has been unfavorably acted upon by a city council or town meeting shall be considered by the city council or town meeting within two years after the date of such unfavorable action unless the adoption of such proposed ordinance or by-law is recommended in the final report of the Planning Board.

1) Nothing in the statute prevents anyone, aside from an actual town meeting, from discussing possible by-laws within the two years after a town meeting has acted unfavorably on a proposed zoning by-law.
2) As to whether one proposed by-law is similar to another, the court in the case sited by selectman Gordon C. Andrews, Penn v. Barnstable (2019), wrote: “In contrast, G.L. c.40A, § 5, sixth par., gives the municipal legislative body no role in deciding whether a proposed ordinance or by-law is the same as one previously rejected.  Ultimately, that is a question of law for the courts to decide.”

3) Therefore, on the issue of whether the by-law is similar, if Town Meeting passes a new proposed by-law on multi-family housing, it will require an interested party to file suit against the Town on the basis of this issue.
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Silver Lake FY2021 Budget 
The public hearing on the FY2021 budget is on February 13th at 6 p.m. at the High School.  Two budgets were proposed: one for a 3.84% increase, another at 3.34% although Superintendent Blackwood raised the possibility of a 3% increase.  With a minimal increase in school aid from the State, even that lower figure represents something like a 4.5% increase in the assessment, something that unless the Town makes the Silver Lake budget and forsakes other initiatives and budgets, it cannot afford.

FY2021 Budget – State Aid 

The Governor released his budget earlier this month.  Included is a net $72K increase in all aid (minus assessments) for Halifax.  Seelig recommended that the Finance Committee include this number in its calculations.  Net aid for Silver Lake increased by $32K which is minimal.  He  did write to Senator Brady and Representative LaNatra noting the small increase, that if the school choice spending tuition category had not decreased by $59K, the overall change would have been down by $27K, and that the charter school spending tuition charge continues to increase at a faster percentage than Chapter 70 aid.  In addition, he pointed out that the City of Boston is now being assessed more in charter school tuition than it received in Chapter 70 aid and that while Brockton’s Chapter 70 aid increased by 10%, its charter school tuition increased by 25%.  The new Chapter 70 plan may be seen as helpful, but it is not stopping the long trend of the siphoning off of aid to the regular school system in support of charter schools.

Talent Bank Form – Martha Smith 

A talent bank form has been received from Ms. Smith expressing an interest in serving on the COA.  The form has been forwarded to the COA.  
School Resource Officers 
The Resource Officer at the high school is paid by Kingston out of their police budget and as for the SRO at the middle school, Plympton contributes to it.  Silver Lake would like contribution from Halifax but paying for the SRO would be outside the school budget.  Andrews recommends putting SRO within the educational line of the budget so it is not in the Police Chiefs budget and can be puts towards the net spending numbers for the school.  
He also said that it has been publicly said that they are looking at cutting positions so if added to the budget would the towns be looking for us to cut more to assume those positions.  Seelig said in essence we would because if we are going to spend money one way, we cannot spend money another way.  Millias said Halifax is not trying to get out of paying for it we just wanted it in the budget so that it is a shared the cost.  Andrews said for the middle school SRO they are looking to increase the hours from eight to twenty.  Seeing as everyone feels having a SRO is a need the recommendation is to put a subline in for $13,000.  
Seelig said if we spend the $13,000 there, we are not spending it somewhere else.  Andrews understands that it is an increase in spending but thinks we would end up paying more if we put Kingston full time officer in the budget with the part time and doing the municipal agreement form Silver Lake to Kingston.  Seelig asked if we should be paying for the SRO at the High School and Andrews thought so.  Millias said as long as it can be voted on separately and presented that way – he wants town meeting to have a vote.  Seelig said they would because it would be presented as an Article.  Chief Chaves said that there is need for the SRO in both schools and in a perfect world he would like to have an officer in the elementary school and continuing on.  Right now, we have a school safety officer at HES but is trained as an SRO.  She is a member of his staff so she can only be at the elementary school when she has free time during the day.  This year she was at the school more because she was on administrative duty.  There is a grant out there for an SRO which he could discuss with the BOS. 
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Andrews said when you look at the staffing of the town as a whole, we have not increased staff at the highway and police.  Seelig said even with the Federal grant for the SRO within a couple of years the town will have to take on the full cost because there are obligations in the agreement stating that after the funding ends the town will have to take that person on for a certain amount of years.  Chief said the grant funds is for three years up to $125,000 then the town will have to pick up 25% of the salaries and the benefits.  Andrews would move that he apply for the grant if this is not a stipulation.  Chief Chaves will check on it.  Millias suggested getting all the details and apply for grant.  Garron said to can apply but you don’t have to accept it.  
Fire Department Safe Grants

The Student Awareness for Fire Education Grant for $3,965 and the Senior Awareness of Fire Education for $2,348 have been awarded to the Halifax Fire Department.  
Harrison Unregistered Vehicle
Mr. Harrison paid the by-law fines, so the hearing was canceled.  He is living in Tennessee and wrote that he has is having problems finding a storage facility.  Seelig recommends that the Board give Harrison until March 1st to remove the vehicle.  The Board was fine with giving Harrison until March 1st to find a spot for the vehicle.
Thank You Letter from Joy Blackwood
Superintendent Blackwood sent a letter thanking the various department and department heads for their extraordinary support during her tenure as Superintendent.  Andrews suggested the BOS   send her a thank you letter as well.    

Solar Field Home Rule Legislation 
Attorney Mayo can draft slightly different wording from the Mattapoisett petition if the Board wants to go in that direction.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to have Attorney draw up the petition for the Solar Field Home Rule Legislation. 
Appointment to Cultural Council – Brian Kling 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously appointed Brian Kling to the Halifax Cultural Council, term to expire January 28, 2023. 

Police Department Traffic Enforcement Grant 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E. Garron, to sign the Traffic Enforcement Grant.  
Free Library Book Box
John Sexton and working with the Wolf Cub Scout Den of Halifax BSA Pack 239 has proposed a little free library to be installed by the parking lot at Vaughn Field.  The Board may want to invite Mr. Sexton in on February 11th and get a recommendation from the Police Chief.  The Board was in agreement for Mr. Sexton to come in on February 11th. 
Census Bureau - Boundary Validation 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E. Garron, to sign the 2020 Initial Boundary Validation Program form. 
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92 Lingan Street
Ann Briggs called to say that she had returned home this past weekend and received the letter and noted the flyers on the vehicles.  She says she did not realize that the town had foreclosed on the property and had thought her sister still owned it.  She would like some time to remove the vehicles owned by her family and she will report back to the Board by February 11th.  
Chief Chaves did follow up with the owner of the boat (registration expired in 2004) who is a Hanson resident.  She said she no longer owns the boat as she gave it to a young man who was doing her landscaping about five years ago.  It so happens that one of the residents on Lingan Street owned a landscaping business at one time.  Seelig will contact Ms. Briggs again to say the boat may have been her son and will talk with Attorney Mayo to find out the legal steps in removing and disposing of it.  
Nips Deposit Legislation
A hearing on the bill was held last week.  Seelig did send our legislative delegation along with the members of the committees holding a hearing reiterating the Board’s support for the 5-cent deposit law.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:50 p.m. with Police Chief Chaves to discuss contract negotiations for Patrol Officers, Sergeants and Silver Lake: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


Seelig announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

--------------

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 10:30 p.m.: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 10:30 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
